Moscow Food Co-op Board Meeting Minutes DRAFT
9 March 2010

Fiske Room, 1912 Center

Present: Donal Wilkinson, Bill Beck, Dena Neese, Andrika Kuhle, Gary Macfarlane, Chris Norden, Kimberly Vincent, Kenna Eaton (GM), Carol Spurling (board admin. asst.)

Guests: Annie Pollard (kitchen manager), Peter Vincent, Cass Davis, Craig Joyner, Paul McPoland, Ryan Pollyea, Julia Piaskowski, Mark Jacobs
Consent Agenda
MINUTES Motion to accept the February minutes, SECONDED, PASSED.

No compliance reports; just monthly finances. Rest of it was direct inspection by board, they were busy doing packet for executive session of meeting, so those will have to wait.

Finance report with new layout from Kenna. Question from Gary about decline in sales in meat and deli. Annie spoke about the improvements seen in beginning of March and the efforts that the kitchen is making, she’s very optimistic, evaluate the numbers every week and constantly adjusting; it only can go up. Discussion about trends, selling things at a lower cost, smaller items.

MOTION to accept the finance report, SECONDED, PASSED.
Kim suggests that if questions are going to be discussed during the meeting we should move this part out of the consent agenda. Not trying to shut down discussion but we need to be conscious of what consent agenda means.

Business Agenda

Change to Policy D6

Policy D6 approved last time, in regard to BOD administrative assistant. One bullet item in the policy said the person would be supervised by the board president. But the board’s relationship with store employees is only through Kenna. The change suggested is: 1) The administrative assistant shall report to the president, 2) The president shall delegate tasks to the administrative assistant, 3) The administrative assistant, as an employee of the Co-op, will be evaluated by the General Manager in consultation with the president.

MOTION to accept these 3 changes to D6, SECONDED, PASSED.

By-Laws Changes

These bylaws are not significantly changed from what Laddie suggested but he has not commented on the latest changes, the result of several years of work. Should we ratify without him having seen the latest version? Laddie has been impossible to work with lately. They are not significant changes. Bill recommends ratifying them.

MOTION to ratify the bylaws as we amended them during our retreat, SECONDED. Discussion. We’d like to talk about them at the April meeting. PASSED.

Membership Meeting for April 4th
Rough draft of committee goals ready to discuss at membership meeting. Copies of new by-laws on website and in paper form at the meeting, in a binder, also at the store. Highlight the major changes. BILL ACTION. Final candidate forum; elections committee is working on format for short candidate forum. Perhaps a formal presentation, short open forum. Two hours total. Compress the by-law presentation, less is probably more. ELECTIONS COMMITTEE ACTION will finalize agenda and time schedule, will send out later this week. Signup sheets for committees; present goals for each committee; committee chairs will take the lead on that ACTION COMMITTEE CHAIRS; ACTION KIM will send out sheet that she has on committees. ACTION ANDRIKA will compile Powerpoint, ACTION COMMITTEE CHAIRS will send goals and accomplishments (2 slides each committee) to her by March 28. Minimum text, bulleted lists, talking points, phrases better than sentences, lots of white space. ACTION KIM find sunflower slides with blue background. Kenna will present financial info, 5 minutes KENNA ACTION. Start with a five-minute intro about the BOD and the committees; our version of civic education. Kim will do this ACTION KIM. Elections committee will get facilities arranged with 1912 Center ACTION ELECTIONS COMMITTEE.

Public Comment Period

Paul thanked the board for the opportunity to speak. Paul is a longtime member, probably joined in 1985 or 1986. Been concerned lately about activities of certain members and Co-op board. They sadden him, embarrass him, make him ashamed to go into the building. Specifically, the latest newsletter was an incredible hack job on many good people. Takes issue with article “Collecting Data: setting the record straight.” Paul says that POS data has indeed been subpoenaed and that people are in jail as a result of POS records. In the past the Co-op had the ability to run without tagging specific purchases to specific members. It is an infringement on our civil liberties. There has not been enough discussion. The BWB on February 27, when was or when is that? This information came out after the meeting occurred, which is disingenuous. Really take issue with the board’s decision to allow article “Board candidate may not sue Co-op.” It’s derogatory, dishonest, declamatory, just this side of slanderous, an underhanded attempt to influence the outcome of the election. Paul suggests that the Board needs to reexamine Bill London’s position in light of this article and because of his health. Absentee ballots; there have been a great many problems with absentee ballots in the past 10 to 15 years. Elections have been stolen, the entire political process has changed dramatically because of absentee ballot results. There needs to be a process of transparency whereby members can be assured that their votes are being counted properly.

The board responded briefly to Paul’s question about the publication of the article about Cass. Donal reminded the board that they did not have to respond or discuss public comments during the board meeting. Supermajority of the board agreed that there is no policy that would allow the board the authority to make the newsletter not publish something, whether it has to do with elections or anything else. It is a separation of powers.

Peter asked Cass if the information came from an interview. Cass said that it was not an interview, it was a phone call from a friend asking about the fingerprinting issue for board members.

Julia is on the elections committee and she agrees with the decision that was made to publish the article although she was surprised by the tone of the article when it was published. She feels that it is co-worker retaliation on Bill London’s part because Bill might technically be an employee; that it is public humiliation for Cass and a kind of warning or intimidation of employees.

Paul says there are numerous Co-op employees who feel threatened, who have similar points of view as Paul, differing points of view; they are terrified that if they bring up their point of view that opposes the majority point of view that they will lose their jobs; that is not Paul’s idea of a Co-op.

Ryan knows several employees who all really enjoy their jobs; the tone of these comments are detracting from the fact that the Co-op is a beacon store where people love to go. Ryan likes the Co-op.

Dena asked Paul for his suggestions about transparency during the election since he is worried about voter fraud. In the past it has been easy to dump absentee ballots or change them so that the result of the election is completely changed, he says. Not at the Co-op, but in other elections. Paul’s concern is fraud. Dena appreciates his point of view but would appreciate specific ideas for how to prevent election fraud if he is concerned about it. Kim noted that parliamentarian Kay Keskinen is supervising the collection and counting of absentee ballots. Paul indicated that this was not necessarily satisfactory from him point of view. Peter asked if was implying that Kay Keskinen was dishonest. 

Craig wonders why members have to be invested by February 28 when the national election allows people to register the same day and then vote. What about people who just arrived in town and are excited to be involved, why are they not allowed to vote immediately?

Chris Norden discussed possibility of a completely neutral election publication in the future.

Meeting is adjourned for executive session, 7:30.

